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Minutes of the Livingston Parish Council 

Livingston, Louisiana  

February 8, 2024 
 

The Livingston Parish Council met in a regular session duly called, advertised, and convened 

at its regular meeting place, at the Governmental Building in the Parish Council Chambers, 

located on 20355 Government Boulevard, Livingston, Louisiana, on Thursday, February 8, 

2024, at the hour of six o’clock (6:00) p.m. with the following Livingston Parish Council 

members present: 
 

  Lonnie Watts      John Mangus 

  Ryan Chavers     Ricky Goff 

  Billy Taylor     Dean Coates 

Erin Sandefur     Joseph “Joe” Erdey  

   John Wascom       

    

Also present: Randy Delatte, Parish President 

 Brad Cascio, Parish Legal Counsel 

------------------------------------------------ 

The chair called the meeting to order. 

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair asked the public to please mute or turn off their cell phones.   

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair announced that Public Input would be accepted from any member of the audience 

wishing to address an agenda item and explained the procedure to be called upon.   

------------------------------------------------ 

The chair addressed agenda item number 7a, “Presentations:  Recognition of Michelle Temple, 

Gray’s Army Foundation Secretary/Treasurer”, and called upon Councilman Billy Taylor. 

 

Councilman Billy Taylor explained that Ms. Michelle Temple founded the Gray’s Army 

Foundation a couple of years ago.  Her son went into cardiac arrest at the age of seventeen (17), 

since then she has had legislation passed to have “AEDs” put into the Livingston Parish School 

system and has traveled across the country putting “AEDs” in parks and he wished for Ms. Temple 

to come up to the lectern and explain all the things that she has done. 
 

Ms. Temple introduced herself and her husband, Dale Temple, and advised that they lost their son, 

Grayson, in December of 2021 at sixteen (16) years of age.  He had an unknown underlying 

arrhythmia. Since then, they have made it their mission to raise awareness for sudden cardiac arrest 

in youth, especially in student athletes, as sudden cardiac arrest is the number one cause of death 

in student athletes.  Ms. Temple stated that they had just got back from Duke University for a 

cardiac council meeting and advised that between twenty-two thousand and twenty-three thousand 

(22,000-23,000) youth have lost their lives in the year of 2022 to sudden cardiac arrest.  She 

advised that part of their mission is to teach CPR, not certified CPR, but hands only CPR, place 

“AEDs”, perform heart screenings, and raise awareness of the signs and symptoms to be looking 

for in youth.  She further advised that they did get legislation passed that requires coaches, trainers 

and school nurses to take a yearly in-service on recognizing the signs and symptoms of sudden 

cardiac arrest and how to respond.  She explained that they were planning on going back and doing 

an amendment to that bill that would encourage parents and players to sign a contract, just like the 

Concussion Act, that would alert them to the signs and symptoms and what to look for and if their 

child exhibits those symptoms, they will be pulled from play until cleared.  Ms. Temple stated that 

one of their main goals was getting “AEDs” out in the public for public access.  She described an 

event that had taken place at the Live Oak Sports Complex and the need for “AEDs” to be readily 

available. She advised that they had raised money to donate two (2) “AEDs” to North Park and 

was working with them for placement. She stated that they would love to see all coaches trained 

and would like to offer the training to parents and athletes as well.  Ms. Temple explained that they 

do this for free because they want to protect our Parish and protect the citizens to prevent another 

family from having to experience their loss.        

 

LPR NO. 24-058 

MOTION was made by Billy Taylor and duly seconded by John Mangus by to adopt a resolution 

of support to establish the placement of Automated External Defibrillators (AEDs) in 

recreational parks throughout the Parish of Livingston and encourage all recreational 

coaches to become certified in cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR).  
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Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

 

Councilman Ryan Chavers addressed Ms. Temple and advised that he remembered when her son 

passed and the community involvement and outpouring of love that was given. He stated that needs 

to carry on with what she was going through. He advised that he was terribly sorry for her loss and 

he wished to state that she had his full support with what she was doing at these parks and he 

thought that it was a great idea. He wished to offer whatever he could do to support and help in 

the Watson-Live Oak area. 

 

Councilman John Mangus wished to offer his help with involvement through his church, the 

Knights of Columbus and the Men’s Club. 

----------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 7d, “Glen Duncan, Designer, LA State Flag: Presentation 

of history and remarks on the design of the Official State Flag – John Wascom”, and invited Mr. 

Duncan to come to front from the audience. 
 

Mr. Glen Duncan greeted the Council members and the Parish President and congratulated them 

on their elected terms of office. He explained his involvement in the design of the Louisiana state 

flag and the legislation associated with the design. He encouraged the Council members to review 

the report he had handed out in the form of a booklet which entailed the history of the state flag. 

Mr. Duncan advised that it was discovered that there were six (6) different state flags being flown 

throughout the state of Louisiana.  He further explained that after contacting the Secretary of State, 

it was determined that one state flag should be created from scratch to avoid copyright 

infringement of the different flags being represented. The process of the design took approximately 

a year and a half, as they looked at all of the law, the culture and all of the history to make sure 

that it was a natural growth of all of the flags that had come before it. He was extremely proud to 

be able to tell the Council members about it and he hoped that they enjoyed reading about our state 

flag.  He stated that he was very glad to see that the Council members had the new official flag 

presented in the Council chambers. 

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair stated that he wished to move agenda item 17 up the agenda to be addressed, to which 

no one objected. 

 

The chair addressed agenda item number 17, “Adopt resolution to authorize a waiver of Section 

“125-176, “Definitions” to allow a third address on a two (2) acre tract for Roberta Faye located 

on 32741 LA Hwy 441 (Parcel #0142190) in Council District 9”, and called upon Councilman 

Joseph “Joe” Erdey. 

 

Councilman Erdey advised that he had viewed the property and spoken to the individuals 

requesting the waiver.  He stated that he, like the rest of the Council members, were not into 

waivers any longer, but he would like to ask if they would consider it for this particular item. He 

explained that it was very complicated because of a tornado involved and he had invited the family 

and Ms. Fay who represented the family, to come and explain why they were requesting the waiver. 

 

Public input: Roberta Oliphant, requesting the waiver  

 

Ms. Roberta Faye Oliphant explained that on December 1, 2023 a tornado came through at ten 

thirty-five (10:35) p.m. that night and knocked her mobile home over and disconnected her 

electricity.  On December 12th, she went to obtain permits to have a camper put in place until she 

could get something else. She received her permits and on January 29th she went back to the Permit 

office to receive permits for her mobile home and was told by the Permit office that she could not 

give her a permit because that address had been cancelled. She stated that her nephew had put a 

mobile home on the back part of the property.  She explained that she had received permits in 

December and now the Permit office advised that they could not give her permits for her new 
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mobile home. She stated that she has a mobile home that she is “stuck with” and is without a permit 

to keep her lights on.  She advised that she can only have lights for eighteen (18) months.  

 

The chair asked if Councilman Erdey was in favor of granting this waiver. 

 

Councilman Erdey asked Ms. Oliphant if she had her documentation and photos advising that she 

had this address for almost fifty (50) years. She advised that she did. 

 

Councilman Erdey stated that this was a mix-up and had been family land forever and he felt that 

this did fall under being a hardship case. He advised that he would like to see the waiver accepted 

that evening so that her and her family could get back to living normal again. 

 

Councilwoman Erin Sandefur requested if Ms. Oliphant could explain what is currently there on 

her property for clarification. 

 

Ms. Oliphant advised that a camper is what is currently on the property.  She has electricity in her 

name on the camper.  Councilwoman Sandefur clarified that the camper is in place to get Ms. 

Oliphant through the hardship from the tornado. 

 

Ms. Oliphant advised that she had purchased a mobile home and she is waiting any day for them 

to come and put it on her property. She stated that she must have her permits in place to give to 

the mobile home company in order for her new mobile home to be moved onto her property.  

 

Councilman Ricky Goff wished to offer some clarity on Ms. Oliphant’s situation.   

He explained that there was one (1) piece of property, there was a home on that property and that 

it had been there for a long period of time.  

That home belonged to Ms. Oliphant with a given address.   

A tornado came, and took the home away. 

Ms. Oliphant obtained a temporary permit for a travel trailer to inhabit until she could get her new 

mobile home put in place. 

He continued to clarify that in the meantime on that one (1) tract of property, her nephew moved 

in another mobile home. 

Ms. Oliphant stated that her nephew had obtained an address in April for that particular mobile 

home, so at that point and time, there was a home, and a mobile home, located on one (1) tract of 

property.  

Ms. Oliphant needs to obtain a third address on that property for a permanent address.   

 

The chair declared that was what the request for the waiver was for.  Councilman Goff concurred 

and explained that Ms. Oliphant’s mobile home has been purchased and is ready to be delivered, 

but she cannot get power to it.  At this time, she is on temporary power for the travel trailer.  Ms. 

Oliphant stated that he was correct. 

 

Councilman Ricky Goff stated that it was his personal opinion that the property should be 

subdivided and get another address, but it was up to the Council to grant the waiver or not.  

 

He further advised that they could not do this as a hardship because a hardship stipulates a time 

frame and this is not a time frame.  He clarified that there were only two (2) options, deny the 

waiver and direct Ms. Oliphant to go through the Planning Department and subdivide the property 

to receive an address, or either grant her a third address on this particular property. 

 

Councilman Erdey advised that he was requesting for the waiver to be granted.  

 

LPR NO. 24-059 

MOTION was made by Joseph “Joe” Erdey and duly seconded by John Mangus by authorize a 

waiver of Section “125-176, “Definitions”, to allow a third address on a two (2) acre 

tract for Roberta Faye Oliphant located on 32741 LA Highway 441 (Parcel #0142190) 

in Council District 9. 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, 

MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
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NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: MS. SANDEFUR, MR. COATES 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 8a, “Livingston Parish President’s Office: Adopt a 

resolution to proclaim March as Flood Awareness Month”, and called upon the Parish President. 

 

Ms. Bobette Larkey, Executive Assistant to the Parish President, read the proclamation aloud as 

follows: 

 

PARISH OF LIVINGSTON 

STATE OF LOUISIANA 
 

 WHEREAS,  The Amite River Basin has been substantially affected by floods in the past 

and can be expected to be affected in the future; and 
 

 WHEREAS, Some of the most devastating floods occur during the spring season of the 

year; and 
 

 WHEREAS, The citizens, communities and parishes within the Amite River Basin have 

suffered substantial losses during those floods; and 
 

 WHEREAS, The citizens and individual property owners should be aware of the measures 

which can be taken by himself or through government to reduce the risk of flood losses, 
 

 NOW, THEREFORE, I, Randy Delatte, Parish President of Livingston Parish, State of 

Louisiana, do hereby proclaim 

MARCH, 2024 

FLOOD AWARENESS MONTH 
 

 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have set my hand and caused to be affixed the official seal 

of the Parish of Livingston, Louisiana, on this 8th day of February, 2024. 
 

 \s\ Randy Delatte    
Randy Delatte, Parish President 

Parish of Livingston 

State of Louisiana 
 

PARISH OF LIVINGSTON 

STATE OF LOUISIANA 

LPR NO. 24-060 

MOTION was made by Ricky Goff and duly seconded by Dean Coates adopt the Parish President’s 

proclamation to declare March as Flood Awareness Month as follows: 

PROCLAMATION 
 

 WHEREAS,  The Amite River Basin has been substantially affected by floods in the past 

and can be expected to be affected in the future; and 
 

 WHEREAS, Some of the most devastating floods occur during the spring season of the 

year; and 
 

 WHEREAS, The citizens, communities and parishes within the Amite River Basin have 

suffered substantial losses during those floods; and 
 

 WHEREAS, The citizens and individual property owners should be aware of the measures 

which can be taken by himself or through government to reduce the risk of flood losses, 
 

 NOW, THEREFORE, I, Randy Delatte, Parish President of Livingston Parish, State of 

Louisiana, do hereby proclaim 

MARCH, 2024 

FLOOD AWARENESS MONTH 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
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YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

------------------------------------------------- 
The chair addressed agenda item number 8b, “Adopt a resolution of support and endorsement of the “Homes 

for Every Local Protector, Educator, and Responder (“HELPER”) Act”, a bipartisan federal bill to aid Parish 

police, firefighters, emergency medical technicians (EMTs) and teachers”, and called upon Ms. Bobbette 

Larkey to read the proclamation and endorsement as follows: 
 

PROCLAMATION 
PARISH OF LIVINGSTON 
STATE OF LOUISIANA 

WHEREAS, First responders dedicate their lives to protecting and serving their fellow 
Americans; and 

WHEREAS, Our nation’s first responders have demonstrated their unwavering 
commitment to their communities;  

WHEREAS, The Helper Act would create a home loan program within the Federal Housing 
Administration to help our law enforcement officers, firefighters, EMTs, paramedics, and preK-12 
teachers by making homeownership more affordable; and 

WHEREAS, The Helper Act would allow law enforcement officers, firefighters, EMTs, 
paramedics, and preK-12 teachers to obtain a low-interest, fully insured home loan with no down 
payment and no monthly mortgage insurance costs for a first-time home purchase; 

THERFORE, I, Randy Delatte, duly elected president of the Parish of Livingston, do hereby 
attest my full support of S.1514 and H.R. 3170, the Homes for Every Local Protector, Educator, and 
Responder (HELPER) Act, introduced by U.S. Senators Marco Rubio (R-FL), John Ossoff (D-GA) 
Sherrod Brown (D-OH), Raphael Warnock (D-GA), Robert Menendez (D-NJ), Catherine Cortez 
Masto (D-NV), and Richard Blumenthal (D-CT) and U.S. Representatives John Rutherford (R-Fl) 
and Bonnie Watson Coleman (D-NJ). 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I hereunto set my hand this 8th day of February, 2024. 

\s\ Randy Delatte  

Randy Delatte, Livingston Parish President 
 
The chair asked for a motion and a second to adopt a resolution of support and endorsement of the 

Parish President’s proclamation for the “Homes for Every Local Protector, Educator, and 

Responder (“HELPER”) Act”. 

 
PARISH OF LIVINGSTON 

STATE OF LOUISIANA 

LPR NO. 24-061 
MOTION was made by Ricky Goff and duly seconded by Billy Taylor to adopt the Parish President’s 

proclamation of support and endorse the “Homes for Every Local Protector, Educator, 

Responder (“HELPER”) Act”, a bipartisan federal bill to aid police, firefighters, emergency 

medical technicians (EMTs) and teachers as follows: 

PROCLAMATION 
WHEREAS, First responders dedicate their lives to protecting and serving their fellow 

Americans; and 

 

WHEREAS, Our nation’s first responders have demonstrated their unwavering 

commitment to their communities;  

 

WHEREAS, The Helper Act would create a home loan program within the Federal 

Housing Administration to help our law enforcement officers, firefighters, EMTs, paramedics, and 

preK-12 teachers by making homeownership more affordable; and 
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WHEREAS, The Helper Act would allow law enforcement officers, firefighters, EMTs, 

paramedics, and preK-12 teachers to obtain a low-interest, fully insured home loan with no down 

payment and no monthly mortgage insurance costs for a first-time home purchase; 

 

THERFORE, I, Randy Delatte, duly elected president of the Parish of Livingston, do 

hereby attest my full support of S.1514 and H.R. 3170, the Homes for Every Local Protector, 

Educator, and Responder (HELPER) Act, introduced by U.S. Senators Marco Rubio (R-FL), John 

Ossoff (D-GA) Sherrod Brown (D-OH), Raphael Warnock (D-GA), Robert Menendez (D-NJ), 

Catherine Cortez Masto (D-NV), and Richard Blumenthal (D-CT) and U.S. Representatives John 

Rutherford (R-Fl) and Bonnie Watson Coleman (D-NJ). 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 8c, “Adopt a resolution from the Livingston Parish 

Council in support of Tangipahoa Parish President Robby Miller in his Candidacy for 2nd Vice 

President of the Police Jury Association of Louisiana Executive Board” and called upon Ms. 

Bobbette Larkey to read the resolution as follows:  
 

RESOLUTION 
A Resolution By The Livingston Parish Council In Support Of Tangipahoa Parish 
President Robby Miller In His Candidacy For 2nd Vice President Of The Police Jury 
Association Of Louisiana Executive Board, And Otherwise Providing With Respect 
Thereto 
Whereas, President Robby Miller has announced his candidacy for 2nd Vice President on the 
Executive Board of the Police Jury Association of Louisiana; and  
Whereas, President Miller is currently serving on the Executive Board of the Police Jury 
Association as the representative for Region 6 having first been elected on 2020; and 
Whereas, Tangipahoa Parish is a member in good standing of the Police Jury Association of 
Louisiana; and 
Whereas, President Miller will begin serving his third term as President of Tangipahoa Parish in 
January 2024, serves as President of the Parish Presidents of Louisiana, Secretary of the Regional 
Planning Commission and is an active voice on the state’s Connect L.A. Broadband initiative; and 
Whereas, President Miller is active and serves in civic, community and non-profit programs in 
Tangipahoa Parish which includes the Hammond Ponchatoula Sunrise Rotary Club and the Lions 
Athletic Association; and 
Whereas, if elected as 2nd Vice President, Mr. Miller will serve the Police Jury Association of 
Louisiana as an excellent and effective member on its Executive Board. 
BE IT RESOLVED that by the Livingston Parish Council in due, regular session convened that the 
Livingston Parish Council does herby endorse President Robby Miller for election to 2nd Vice 
President of the Police Jury Association of Louisiana Executive Board. 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this resolution be sent to the Police Jury Association of Louisiana 
and all Louisiana Parishes humbly requesting that they support and endorse, President Robby 
Miller as a candidate for 2nd Vice-President on the Executive Board of the Police Jury Association 
of Louisiana. 
 

The chair asked for a motion and a second to adopt a resolution to support Tangipahoa Parish 

President Robby Miller in his Candidacy for 2nd Vice President of the Police Jury Association of 

Louisiana Executive Board. 

 

PARISH OF LIVINGSTON 

STATE OF LOUISIANA 
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LPR NO. 24-062 
 

MOTION was made by Erin Sandefur and duly seconded by Joseph “Joe” Erdey: 
 

A RESOLUTION BY THE LIVINGSTON PARISH COUNCIL IN SUPPORT OF 

TANGIPAHOA PARISH PRESIDENT ROBBY MILLER IN HIS CANDIDACY 

FOR 2ND VICE PRESIDENT OF THE POLICE JURY ASSOCIATION OF 

LOUISIANA EXECUTIVE BOARD, AND OTHERWISE PROVIDING WITH 

RESPECT THERETO. 
 

WHEREAS, President Robby Miller has announced his candidacy for 2nd Vice President 

on the Executive Board of the Police Jury Association of Louisiana; and  

 

WHEREAS, President Miller is currently serving on the Executive Board of the Police 

Jury Association as the representative for Region 6 having first been elected on 2020; and 

 

WHEREAS Tangipahoa Parish is a member in good standing of the Police Jury 

Association of Louisiana; and 

 

WHEREAS, President Miller will begin serving his third term as President of Tangipahoa 

Parish in January 2024, serves as President of the Parish Presidents of Louisiana, Secretary of the 

Regional Planning Commission and is an active voice on the state’s Connect L.A. Broadband 

initiative; and 

 

WHEREAS, President Miller is active and serves in civic, community and non-profit 

programs in Tangipahoa Parish which includes the Hammond Ponchatoula Sunrise Rotary Club 

and the Lions Athletic Association; and 

 

WHEREAS, if elected as 2nd Vice President, Mr. Miller will serve the Police Jury 

Association of Louisiana as an excellent and effective member on its Executive Board. 

 

BE IT RESOLVED that by the Livingston Parish Council in due, regular session convened 

that the Livingston Parish Council does herby endorse President Robby Miller for election to 2nd 

Vice President of the Police Jury Association of Louisiana Executive Board. 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this resolution be sent to the Police Jury Association 

of Louisiana and all Louisiana Parishes humbly requesting that they support and endorse, President 

Robby Miller as a candidate for 2nd Vice-President on the Executive Board of the Police Jury 

Association of Louisiana. 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 8di, “Approval of Department Head(s): Department of 

Public Works: Robert Dugas”, and explained that under the Home Rule Charter the Parish 

President makes that appointment and it’s confirmed by the Parish Council. The chair stated that 

the Home Rule Charter requires that they also announce their salaries.   

 

The chair advised that the salary of the Livingston Parish Department of Public Works Director 

shall be seventy thousand forty dollars ($70,040.00). 

 

LPR NO. 24-063 

MOTION was made by Ricky Goff and duly seconded by Billy Taylor to approve the Parish 

President’s appointment of Robert Dugas as the Livingston Parish Department of 

Public Works Director as per Section 4-01, “General Provisions”, of the Home Rule 
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Charter and approve the salary set forth for this position of seventy thousand forty 

dollars ($70,040.00).  

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

----------------------------------------- 
The chair addressed agenda item number 8dii, “Approval of Department Head(s): Livingston 

Parish Office of Homeland Security and Emergency Preparedness: Chris Anderson”.  He advised 

that Mr. Anderson was present in the audience and his salary had been set to be approved at seventy 

thousand dollars ($70,000.00). 

 

LPR NO. 24-064 

MOTION was made by Erin Sandefur and duly seconded by Billy Taylor to approve the Parish 

President’s appointment of Chris Anderson as the Livingston Parish Office of 

Homeland Security and Emergency Preparedness Director as per Section 4-01, 

“General Provisions”, of the Home Rule Charter and approve the salary set forth for 

this position of seventy thousand dollars ($70,000.00).  

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

----------------------------------------- 
The chair advised that at the last Council meeting they voted to appoint the Parish President’s 

CFO, Chief Financial Officer, Mr. Mickey McMorris.  However, the Council did not announce his 

salary. The chair stated that he would like to do the resolution again with his salary included. 

 

LPR NO. 24-065 

MOTION was made by Erin Sandefur and duly seconded by Dean Coates to approve the Parish 

President’s appointment of Mickey McMorris as the Livingston Parish Finance 

Director as per Section 4-01, “General Provisions”, of the Home Rule Charter and 

approve the salary set forth for this position of ninety-four thousand eight hundred 

dollars ($94,800.00).  

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item numbers 9a and 9b: 

Adopt the Minutes for:  

a. January 11, 2024 regular meeting of the Livingston Parish Council 

b. January 25, 2024 regular meeting of the Livingston Parish Council 
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The January 11, 2024 regular meeting of the Livingston Parish Council minutes were deferred. 

 

LPR NO. 24-066 

MOTION was made by Ryan Chavers and duly seconded by Joseph “Joe” Erdey to dispense with 

the reading of the minutes from the January 25, 2024 regular meeting of the Livingston 

Parish Council and adopt as written. 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 10a, “Adopt a resolution authorizing the final acceptance 

of the contract with Barriere Construction Co., LLC, as complete for the Livingston Parish Dunn 

Road Improvement Project through the Louisiana Department of Transportation and Development 

(State Project #H.011827)” and called upon Mr. Brandon Browning from Administration discuss 

this item. 

 

The chair stated that the final inspection of this project was made on February 1, 2022, and all 

required work, including punch list items, have been completed and the work will be maintained 

by Livingston Parish. 

 

He questioned if Mr. Browning would like to add any other comment.  Mr. Browning advised that 

the state paid eighty (80%) percent of the construction and the Parish paid the twenty (20%) percent 

cost share.  He added that this was DOTD funding.   

 

LPR NO. 24-067 

MOTION was made by Billy Taylor and duly seconded Ricky Goff by to authorize the final 

acceptance of the contract with Barriere Construction Co., LLC as complete for the 

Livingston Parish Dunn Road Improvement Project through the Louisiana Department 

of Transportation and Development (State Project #H.011827). 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

----------------------------------------- 
The chair addressed agenda item number 10b, “Adopt a resolution for the submission of an 

application applying for the 2023-2024 LGAP application to remove and replace kennel fencing 

and to construct an awning for loading and off-loading animals at the Livingston Parish Animal 

Shelter”. 

 

Mr. Browning advised that this is a local government assistance program.  He indicated that it was 

a fifty thousand dollar ($50,000.00) grant request and there was no Parish match. 
 

The chair stated that this would be for constructing an awning for loading and off-loading animals 

at the Livingston Parish Animal Shelter. Unwanted and stray animals pose a safety and health risk 

to the approximately one hundred forty thousand (148,000) residents.  These improvements serve 

a vital need within the Parish to improve safety, health and quality of life for our citizens. 

 

LPR NO. 24-068 
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MOTION was made by Ricky Goff and duly seconded by John Mangus to approve the submission 

of Local Government Assistance Program (LGAP) Fiscal Year 2023-2024 application 

to remove and replace kennel fencing and to construct an awning for loading and off-

loading animals at the Livingston Parish Animal Shelter. 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

----------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 10c, “Adopt a resolution to authorize the submission of 

an application for a Community Water Enrichment Fund (CWEF) 2023-2024 state grant to be used 

for the rehabilitation, the improvements and construction projects for community water systems”, 

and called upon Mr. Browning to further advise. 

 

Mr. Browning stated that this was a community water enrichment fund for the Town of Springfield 

to do some improvements that will improve the drinking water in that community.  He advised 

that it was a thirty-five thousand dollars ($35,000.00) request and there was no Parish match. 

 

LPR NO. 24-069 

MOTION was made by Erin Sandefur and duly seconded by Dean Coates to authorize the 

submission of an application for a Community Water Enrichment Fund (CWEF) 2023-

2024 state grant to be used for the rehabilitation, the improvements and construction 

projects for community water systems. 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 

 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 

 

NAYS: NONE 

 

ABSENT: NONE 

 

ABSTAIN: NONE 

 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

----------------------------------------- 
The chair addressed agenda item number 11, “Adopt a resolution giving authorization to the Parish 

President to collect proposals for a professional planner to be used for the fulfillment of zoning in 

the Parish of Livingston”, and called upon Councilman Ricky Goff. 

 

Councilman Ricky Goff advised that he had communicated with the Parish President about this 

matter.  He also knew that the Council had been visiting back and forth with different individuals 

trying to coordinate.  

 

Councilman Goff stated that the Parish President has agreed to do all of the footwork and bring to 

the Council his recommendation on someone that could help the Parish so that they could move 

forward with the Parish’s zoning and ordinance clarification.  He stated that he would like to make 

a motion to give that authority to the Parish President. 

 

The Parish President wished to advise the Council members of the possible time frame that it could 

take for a planning professional to help the Parish with zoning clarifications. He advised of the 

two (2) planning professionals that they had spoken with, Steven Villavaso and Mr. Jerome.  The 

Parish could sign a contract with Mr. Jerome for eighteen thousand dollars ($18,000.00) and in 

sixty (60) days the Parish would be in good shape. Mr. Villavaso could take a year and a half and 

the costs would be six hundred thousand dollars ($600,000.00). 
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Councilman Ricky Goff shared his concerns with choosing Mr. Jerome and had questions about 

the entity that is behind Mr. Jerome. 

 

Mr. Jerome Fournier introduced himself to the Council members and advised that he was with JPF 

Consultants, LLC. He stated that he was the Planning Director at Ascension Parish for seven (7) 

years and retired last June and after his retirement at the beginning of this year, he set up an LLC 

to do some consulting work.  Prior to his tenure with Ascension Parish, he did consulting work 

and was familiar with the consulting world. 

 

Mr. Fournier advised that it would not be only one (1) person to do all of the work that is consumed 

here.  He stated that he was not an engineer, and when drainage matters come up, they will need 

engineering assistance.  He advised that he will also need assistance with mapping especially as it 

relates to the zoning ordinance and creating a zoning ordinance for the Parish.  He further advised 

that he does not have a firm that is attached to him at this time in this proposal, but he wished to 

state to the Council members that the proposal that he submitted to them was a sixty (60) day 

process and it was eighteen thousand dollars ($18,000.00). He advised that this would get them a 

path to move forward with a subsequent contract.  He stated that there was a lot of work to be done 

on the zoning itself, as well as creating a Unified Land Development Code that tells you how you 

have to develop within those zones. 

 

Mr. Fournier advised that by the time that they get to the end of the moratorium that is in place for 

twelve (12) months, the work should be done.   

 

The Parish President introduced a gentleman at the lectern who could offer some more 

clarification.  Mr. Max Nassar addressed the Council members and advised that he was the senior 

vice president of WSP Global. He indicated that they were a seventy thousand (70,000) Global 

Consulting firm, being a full service consulting firm and work all over the world.  They do planning 

design, consulting design, construction management, project delivery, and just about anything that 

you could want for any type of infrastructure or planning. He advised that his company had been 

in Louisiana for about forty (40) years and had permanent offices in New Orleans and Baton 

Rouge. He encouraged the Council members to look up their website at wsp.com and informed 

them that they were on the cutting edge of technologies and global best practices.  He stated that 

they were not under contract to work with Jerome, the work that they were currently doing in 

support of this planning effort is pro bono for the benefit of the Parish and for the good of the 

people.  Mr. Nassar declared that he had the authority to offer and commit to that, and wished to 

state that he did, as he was standing there before them.  

 

Councilman Ricky Goff wished to verify that Mr. Nassar would be helping Mr. Jerome with 

gathering all of the information for direction.  He wanted to make sure that everyone understood 

that this project would costs more than eighteen thousand dollars ($18,000.00). However, this will 

get the Parish going in a direction where they could analyze what needed to be done and then move 

forward swiftly. 

 

The Parish President advised that he wished to call from the audience Mr. Steve Irving who would 

also be on the team. Mr. Irving will be the legal team member and he is still working under the 

contract that the previous Parish President had signed.  

 

Mr. Steve Irving addressed the Council members and advised that he was still under contract with 

the Council. He stated that they will amend that contract and he will finally do what the Council 

hired him to do last year to clean things up.  He advised that what he had discussed with the Parish 

President was a three (3) part process.  The first part is to take the existing zoning ordinance and 

get it advertised and adopted so that they have a framework to work with. He continued and advised 

that Phase Two of this will be to take that framework and amend it to be a modern, workable 

zoning ordinance. Mr. Irving stated that Phase Three would not be sequential and while they were 

doing Phase One and Phase Two, they would be working on the Parish’s development regulations 

that were in bad need of modification and amendment. He advised that the idea was to follow this 

three (3) part process and he further advised that the moratorium would not end when Phase One 

has been completed because Phase One is a structure and it is not intended to be the actual zoning 

that you will have with the Parish. 
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Councilman Goff stated that he loved what Mr. Irving was saying, but he wished to know what his 

title and his credentials were.      

 

Mr. Irving advised that he was a lawyer and had been a lawyer for fifty (50) years.  He asserted 

that he had handled some of the major zoning cases over the years and helped other parishes clean 

up similar kinds of problems and he was there to help the Parish of Livingston do the same thing. 

 

The chair asked that before they entered into discussions if anyone wished to make a motion to get 

a direction. 

 

The Parish President stated that his suggestion would cost eighteen thousand dollars ($18,000.00), 

and with that suggestion, they really have a path forward.  He advised that Mr. Irving had proposed 

this path last year and they chose not to take it and if they had taken it then, they would not have 

had some of the legal activities that had occurred.  He wished to point out to the Council members 

that Mr. Irving was the only one that he knew of in the state of Louisiana who has successfully 

held up against these lawsuits that have been coming. He has continued to beat this, time and time 

again.  He advised that Mr. Irving had to bring his resume to the previous Council members and 

he even impressed some of their enemies and was hired by a unanimous vote of the Council.  The 

Parish President stated that Mr. Irving’s contract was signed, but unfortunately, he wasn’t 

authorized to perform any work. Nonetheless, his contract was still in place with the Parish.   

 

Councilman John Mangus wished to ask Mr. Irving about his predecessor, Councilman Gerald 

McMorris, and the work he had done diligently to get District 6 zoned and it was never adopted 

officially.  He asked if that information could be used when they build the framework.  Mr. Irving 

stated that as far as he would be concerned, for Phase One, that would be considered property that 

was zoned.  He explained that when he is talking about property that is not zoned, he means the 

maps that have designated areas that are not zoned. He stated that they would use the existing map 

of Council District 6, but he couldn’t guarantee that parts of that map were not going to be changed 

and there may be land use issues with that current map.  

 

Mr. Irving explained that Livingston Parish tried to originally adopt a zoning ordinance brick by 

brick, instead of having one (1) comprehensive ordinance, and that is eventually what caused 

trouble because there were all kinds of procedural hurdles that needed to be done to adopt a zoning 

ordinance or amend a zoning ordinance.  

 

LPR NO. 24-070 

MOTION was made by Ricky Goff and duly seconded by Billy Taylor to move forward with the 

recommendation of the Parish President to hire under contract Mr. Jerome Fournier for 

eighteen thousand dollars ($18,000.00), as well as Mr. Max Nassar and Mr. Steve Irving 

as the Parish of Livingston’s professional planner, consultants and legal advisor for the 

implementation of zoning.  

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 

 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 

 

NAYS: NONE 

 

ABSENT: NONE 

 

ABSTAIN: NONE 

 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

----------------------------------------- 
The chair addressed agenda item number 12, “Introduction of Ordinance: One (1) year 

moratorium prohibiting the consideration or submittal of Preliminary Plats for Residential 

Developments in Council District 5, creating more than three (3) lots to allow the adoption of a 

comprehensive new zoning program and development on plans for infrastructure to accommodate 

anticipated growth”, and called upon Councilwoman Erin Sandefur who asked the Council clerk 

to read the proposed ordinance by title. 
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The following ordinance was introduced in proper written form and read by title, to wit: 

 

L.P. ORDINANCE NO.  24-03 

 

AN ORDINANCE TO ADOPT A ONE YEAR MORATORIUM PROHIBITING 

THE CONSIDERATION OR SUBMITTAL OF PRELIMINARY PLATS FOR  

RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENTS IN COUNCIL DISTRICT 5 CREATING 

MORE THAN THREE LOTS TO ALLOW THE ADOPTION OF A 

COMPREHENSIVE NEW ZONING PROGRAM AND DEVELOPMENT OF 

PLANS FOR INFRASTRUCTURE TO ACCOMODATE ANTICIPATED 

GROWTH. 

  

LPR NO. 24-071 

MOTION was offered by Erin Sandefur and duly seconded by Dean Coates to publish the 

ordinance by title in the Official Journal and set a Public Hearing for Thursday, 

February 22, 2024, at the hour of six o'clock (6:00) p.m. at the Governmental Building 

in the Livingston Parish Council chambers located at Government Boulevard, 

Livingston, Louisiana, at which time comments will be received on the proposed 

ordinance prior to a Council vote.  

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 

 

NAYS: NONE 

 

ABSENT: NONE 

 

ABSTAIN: NONE 

 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

 

(As per rules of the Council, copies of the proposed ordinance shall be available for public 

inspection in the office of the Livingston Parish Council) 

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 13, “Adopt a resolution to authorize a waiver to subdivide 

in a named subdivision, “Simms Road Estates,” for Jacqueline Smith, located on Simms Road in 

Denham Springs, La 70726 in Council District 2 – Ryan Chavers – (Agenda item requested by 

McLin Taylor)”, and called upon Councilman Ryan Chavers. 

 

Councilman Ryan Chavers advised that he had visited the property.  This item had been on the 

agenda for the last meeting of the Council and he wished to defer it until that evening’s meeting 

because he wanted to meet with the home owner and get an idea of what they were wanting. Mr. 

Chavers explained that over thirty (30) years ago, this was a named subdivision, it is now not, and 

is private property.  He advised that this was one (1) lot that they were trying to turn into two (2) 

separate lots.  He stated that the sister is living in a camper and the trailer that she was originally 

living in was damaged by Ida and before they can build a home, and move forward, they have to 

have a waiver to divide those (2) lots.  Mr. Chavers stated that the property owners were present 

in the audience if anyone had any questions. Having none, the chair called for a motion and a 

second to grant the waiver request. 

 

LPR NO. 24-072 

MOTION was offered by Ryan Chavers and duly seconded by Ricky Goff to authorize a waiver 

to subdivide in a named subdivision, “Simms Road Estates,” for Jacqueline Smith, 

located on Simms Road in Denham Springs, La 70726 in Council District 2. 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 

 

NAYS: NONE 
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ABSENT: NONE 

 

ABSTAIN: NONE 

 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 14, “Adopt a resolution to receive quarterly reports from 

all appointed Parish Boards and Commissions including attendance, budget report, overview of 

interactions with the public, duties, plans, and needs”, and called upon Councilwoman Erin 

Sandefur. 

 

Councilwoman Sandefur stated that the agenda item was pretty self-explanatory, so she wished to 

make a motion to adopt it. Councilman Billy Taylor wished to second her motion.  The chair asked 

if there were any discussion.  

 

Councilman John Mangus wished to ask was there a mechanism if they were out of compliance.  

The chair advised that by the mere fact that it is a resolution, it’s not enforceable, and if they did it 

by an ordinance, then it would be a law.  He stated that he thought that it was a good faith effort 

and Councilwoman Sandefur stated that it was just a desire. 

 

Councilman Mangus stated that he was not opposed to the resolution.  He just wished to state that 

the Council might need to at one time consider it as an ordinance.  

 

Councilman Ricky Goff requested if it was possible instead of doing it quarterly, request the report 

semiannually. He recognized that they must come once a year and present their budget to the 

Council and he asked for a little bit more clarification on what Councilwoman Sandefur was 

asking. He was concerned and did not want to put a lot of burden on them by compiling a whole 

lot of information.  He stated that if they could give them good direction by doing a one or two 

sheet recap of their status. 

 

Councilwoman Sandefur stated that it should be easy plus one, nothing complicated, they just 

wanted to know what was going on so they can track it.  She advised that it is hard to get anything 

passed in Livingston Parish right now because of the taxes.  She stated that the Council was trying 

to look deeply into that and understand, and that is part of this, to bring transparency and 

accountability.  She advised that one or two sheets of a quarterly report with just the information 

that they need and if the Council has questions, they’ll contact them.  
 

LPR NO. 24-073 

MOTION was offered by Erin Sandefur and duly seconded by Billy Taylor to receive quarterly 

reports from all appointed Parish Boards and Commissions including attendance, 

budget report, overview of interactions with the public, duties, plans, and needs.  

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 

 

NAYS: NONE 

 

ABSENT: NONE 

 

ABSTAIN: NONE 

 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

------------------------------------------------- 
The chair addressed agenda item number 15, “Adopt resolution to add two (2) additional members to the 

Ward 2 Water District board, per Act 144 of the 2021 Louisiana Regular Legislative Session, from seven 

(7) members to nine (9) members allowing each Council District to have representation – Erin Sandefur”, 

and stated that this item was being pulled. 

------------------------------------------------- 
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The chair addressed agenda item number 16, “Adopt resolution to add one (1) additional member 

to the Master Plan Review Committee from nine (9) members to ten (10) members allowing each 

Council District to have representation”, and called upon Councilman Ryan Chavers. 

 

Councilman Chavers explained that after he was elected and was reviewing his board 

appointments, he discovered that he did not have representation on the Master Plan Review 

Committee. He asked if the Council would add an additional member to the committee and he 

wished to appoint Mr. Brian Clemmons to the position. 

 

LPR NO. 24-074 

MOTION was offered by Ryan Chavers and duly seconded by John Mangus to add one (1) 

additional member to the Master Plan Review Committee from nine (9) members to ten 

(10) members allowing Council District 2 to have representation; and in addition, 

appoint Brian Clemmons in the newly created board member appointment to serve at 

the pleasure of the Livingston Parish Council without a term of expiration.   

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 

 

NAYS: NONE 

 

ABSENT: NONE 

 

ABSTAIN: NONE 

 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 18, “Adopt a resolution to take “Guitreau Lane” in 

Council District 6 out of the Parish Maintenance System”, and called upon Councilman John 

Mangus.   

 

Councilman John Mangus acknowledged that he had some information in regard to this and he 

also had some guests in attendance at the meeting. He called upon Alderman Mike Fredericks and 

Ms. Angela Elmore who is the Mayor of Port Vincent.  

 

Councilman Mangus advised that he and Mr. Coates had attended their meeting of their 

municipality  on Tuesday and they passed an ordinance to remove Guitreau Lane from their 

authority and to turn it over to the land owners. 

 

Public input: Alderman Mike Fredericks of the Village of Port Vincent 

 

Alderman Fredericks advised that it was a three quarter (3/4) mile long road that was located in 

between Wall’s Seafood and the bar, Whiskey River. He stated that it had become a meeting ground 

for the Ascension Parish people and the Livingston Parish people late at night and was heavily 

travelled. He advised that it was a dead end road and those people did not need to be back there. 

He conveyed that he had spoken to every resident and they are good with that, as well as the land 

owners.  He further advised that it was seventeen (17) residents that included the two (2) property 

owners, John Doris and Mike Mire. Mr. Fredericks indicated that they were going to do all of the 

emergency service, mail carriers, everything, they would have a code for the gate to get in and out.  

He stated that the school bus carries in the front up there by the Hole in the Wall that’s been going 

on since the Flood of ‘16.  He advised that this place used to have sixty (60) renters back there 

before ’16 and it pretty much demolished everything back there, being mainly campers and 

temporary stuff. 

 

Councilman John Mangus acknowledged that Mayor Angela Elmore of Port Vincent had just 

entered the Council chambers and wished to call her up to the lectern to speak. 

 

Public input:  Angela Elmore, 18664 Scivique Lane, Port Vincent 

 

The chair asked if Councilman Mangus had a resolution to which he confirmed and read as follows: 

 



16 | P a g e  
 

Adopt a resolution to acknowledge Port Vincent’s ordinance of revoking their 
ownership of Guitreau Lane and all of its servitudes and responsibilities and 
returning it to the property owners, therefore removing Livingston Parish’s 
obligation to maintain Guitreau Lane.  

 

Councilman Lonnie Watts questioned how were they going to maintain the drainage?  Alderman 

Fredericks advised that it is high already.  You have the river on the left, it’s a peninsula, and there 

is swamp on the right, and it is naturally drained because of the elevation of the road.     

 
Councilman Lonnie Watts asked the mayor and Alderman Fredericks if they realized that not only do you 

take the road back, you take the drainage and any issues with it. He stated that in other words, if the ditch 

is not clean, the Mo-dad is not working and it stops up, that responsibility falls on the Village of Port 

Vincent. 

The Mayor stated that she knew. Alderman Fredericks stated that there were no ditches. The chair advised 

that he knew where this location was. 

Councilman John Mangus stated that the Village of Port Vincent had a precedent of doing this because of 

the Cove, which is private. 

The chair ended the discussion and called for the vote. 

LPR NO. 24-075 

MOTION was offered by John Mangus and duly seconded by Ricky Goff to acknowledge 

Port Vincent’s ordinance of revoking their ownership of Guitreau Lane and all 

of its servitudes and responsibilities and returning it to the property owners, 

therefore removing Livingston Parish’s obligation to maintain Guitreau Lane.  

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. GOFF 

 

NAYS: MR. WATTS 

 

ABSENT: NONE 

 

ABSTAIN: NONE 

 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item 19, “Discussion of Recreation District No. 7 – Lonnie Watts”, 

and advised that this agenda item had been pulled. 

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 20, “Adopt resolution to add the following roads to the 

Priority Road List for consideration: 

a. Bastille Drive – Erin Sandefur, Council District 5 

b. Beauregard Avenue – Erin Sandefur, Council District 5”  

 

STATE OF LOUISIANA 

PARISH OF LIVINGSTON 

LPR NO. 24-076 

MOTION was made by Erin Sandefur and duly seconded by Billy Taylor to add the following 

roads for consideration to the Capital Outlay/Priority Road List: 

 

• Bastille Drive – Council District 5 

• Beauregard Avenue – Council District 5 
 

2023 ROAD IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM – ROAD ANALYSIS AND ASSESSMENT 

3 – YEAR PRIORITY ROAD LIST 
PARISH ROAD ENGINEER’S RECOMMENDATION LIST FOR 2023 ROADS 

  ROAD LOCATION DISTRICT 
ROAD 

LENGTH 
CONST. 
COST 

CUMULATIVE 
COST 

PRIORITY 
SCORE 
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1 
Fountain View 

Drive 

Located in Spring 

Lake Subdivision 
1 1,800 $135,000  $135,000  45.8 

2 
Lake Terrace 

Drive 

Located in Spring 

Lake Subdivision 
1 650 $48,750  $183,750  42.1 

3 NATURES WAY 
Located in Spring 

Lake Subdivision 
1 1,800 $135,000  $318,750  40.5 

4 
Garnet Lake 

Drive 

Located in Spring 

Lake Subdivision 
1 500 $37,500  $356,250  31.5 

5 
Diamond Lake 

Drive 

Located in Spring 

Lake Subdivision 
1 1,300 $97,500  $453,750  29.1 

6 Sapphire Drive 
Located in Spring 

Lake Subdivision 
1 500 $37,500  $491,250  27 

7 Ruby Lake Drive 
Located in Spring 

Lake Subdivision 
1 1,300 $97,500  $588,750  25.8 

8 
SPRING LAKE 

DR (NORTH 

SECTION) 

Located in Spring 

Lake Subdivision 
1 1,800 $135,000  $723,750  25 

9 
Quarter Horse 

Lane 

Located Off of 

Thoroughbred Lane 
1 4,650 $348,750  $1,072,500  41.9 

10 
Thoroughbred 

Lane 

Located Off 

Louisiana Purchase 

Blvd 

1 2,600 $195,000  $1,267,500  35.3 

11 
Percy Young 

Road 

B/t LA Hwy 1024 & 

LA Hwy 1025 
1 9,000 $675,000  $1,942,500  42.9 

12 Rosalie Avenue 
Located in Easterly 

Lakes Subdivision 
2 1,400 $84,000  $2,026,500  30.9 

13 Hunstock Avenue Located off of La 16 2 1,900 $114,000  $2,140,500  23 

14 R. Dawes Drive 

Located in Easterly 

Lakes Subdivision 

(E of Dialtha) 

2 2,400 $144,000  $2,284,500  21.8 

15 Marion Drive 
Located in Hunstock 

Hills Subdivision 
2 2,850 $171,000  $2,455,500  21.8 

16 Gwendolyn Drive 
Located in Hunstock 

Hills Subdivision 
2 2,500 $150,000  $2,605,500  21.5 

17 Beverly Drive 
Located in Hunstock 

Hills Subdivision 
2 3,900 $234,000  $2,839,500  21.2 

18 Ashley Drive 
Located in Hunstock 

Hills Subdivision 
2 1,000 $60,000  $2,899,500  20.8 

19 Dama Drive 
Located in Hunstock 

Hills Subdivision 
2 1,000 $60,000  $2,959,500  18.8 

20 Dialtha Drive 
Located in Easterly 

Lakes Subdivision 
2 1,500 $90,000  $3,049,500  10.3 

21 Wyeth Drive 
Located in Easterly 

Lakes Subdivision 
2 3,750 $225,000  $3,274,500  17.8 

22 Isabella Court 
Cypress Garden 

Subdivision 
3 1,000 $60,000  $3,334,500  32.2 

23 
La Madeline 

Court 

Cypress Garden 

Subdivision 
3 700 $42,000  $3,376,500  28.3 

24 Gemmil Court 
Cypress Garden 

Subdivision 
3 300 $18,000  $3,394,500  24 

25 
Willow Brook 

Avenue 

Located in The 

Willows 

Subdivision 

4 2,800 $210,000  $3,604,500  48.1 

26 Josephine Street 
Located off of 

Summers Street 
4 375 $28,125  $3,632,625  46.4 

27 Weeping Willow 

Located in The 

Willows 

Subdivision 

4 3,150 $236,250  $3,868,875  46.1 

28 
Montgomery 

Drive 

Located off of LA 

Hwy 1032 
4 1,000 $75,000  $3,943,875  43.9 

29 Deemer Street 
Located off of 

Summers Street 
4 350 $26,250  $3,970,125  43.5 

30 Gray Eagle Drive 
Gray’s Creek 

Subdivision 
4 1,900 $142,500  $4,112,625  43.3 

31 Bruce Drive 
Located off of Bret 

Drive 
4 1,650 $123,750  $4,236,375  42.3 

32 Traci Avenue 
Located off of 

Cockerham Road 
4 1,100 $82,500  $4,318,875  38.7 

33 Gary Drive 
Meadowbrook 

Subdivision 
4 1,500 $112,500  $4,431,375  35.8 

34 Pine Street 

B/tw North Range 

Avenue and White 

Oak Drive 

4 3,025 $226,875  $4,658,250  31.4 
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34a Elm Street 
LPR NO. 23-449 

October 26, 2023 
4     

35 
Southpoint Drive 

(Portion) 

From Springhill 

Drive to Shady 

Bend 

5 925 $69,375  $4,727,625  56.7 

36 
Anna Margaret 

Lane 

Located off of Lee 

Ellis Road 
5 550 $41,250  $4,768,875  54.2 

37 

Wellington 

Avenue 

Shadow Springs 

Boulevard 

Located in South 

Point Subdivision 

LPR NO. 23-449 

October 26, 2023 

5 1,275 $95,625  $4,864,500  44.8 

38 
Shady Bend 

Drive 

Located in South 

Point Subdivision 
5 1,000 $75,000  $4,939,500  42.7 

39 
Country Manor 

Avenue 

Powell Lane 

Located in South 

Point Subdivision 

LPR NO. 23-449 

October 26, 2023 

5 1,750 $131,250  $5,070,750  41.8 

40 Victory Lane  
Located off of 

Gloryland Way 
5 1,500 $112,500  $5,183,250  41.5 

41 Gloryland Way 
Located off of 

Forrest Delatte Road 
5 1,200 $90,000  $5,273,250  34.1 

42 Regency Park 
Located off of 

Vincent Road 
5 1,060 $79,500  $5,352,750  36.5 

43 John L Lane 

Located B/tw Buddy 

Ellis Road to Brown 

Road 

5 7,150 $536,250  $5,889,000  54.9 

44 
Sandlewood 

Court 

Located in South 

Point Subdivision 
5 1,320 $99,000  $5,988,000  33.8 

45 
Sunnybrook 

Drive 

Located in South 

Point Subdivision 
5 700 $52,500  $6,040,500  33.3 

46 Waterford Court 
Located in South 

Point Subdivision 
5 700 $52,500  $6,093,000  31.9 

47 Parkway Ave 
Located in South 

Haven Subdivision 
6 2,920 $219,000  $6,312,000  56.8 

48 
Cypress Point 

Lane 
Off of Ritchie Road 6 15,000 $1,125,000  $7,437,000  5.5 

49 
Milton Lane 

(south of 

Interstate) 

B/t Walker South 

Road and Gaylord 

Road 

7 2,600 $195,000  $7,632,000  48.9 

50 
Twelve Oaks 

Drive 
Off of Gaylord Road 7 1,100 $82,500  $7,714,500  45.3 

51 Kelley Street 

Located B/tw Jo 

Ann Street and Paul 

Street 

7 750 $56,250  $7,770,750  41.4 

52 Jim Tilley Street 
B/t Travis Street and 

Church Street 
7 450 $33,750  $7,804,500  41 

53 Old Walker South 
From Hartman to 

Vera McGowen 
7 300 $22,500  $7,827,000  38.2 

54 Hartman 

B/t Old Walker 

South and Gaylord 

Road 

7 2,200 $165,000  $7,992,000  36.3 

55 Lakeland Drive 

Off of Pendarvis 

Lane (Three Lakes 

Subd) 

7 2,300 $172,500  $8,164,500  34.6 

56 Elm Street 
B/t LA Hwy 447 

and Stump Street 
7 650 $48,750  $8,213,250  32.4 

57 Sycamore Street 
Located Off of 

Travis Street 
7 1,100 $82,500  $8,295,750  31.5 

58 College Drive 
From Hwy 190 to 

Wildcat Drive 
7 1,100 $82,500  $8,378,250  30.9 

59 
Aydell Lane (east 

of bridge to 

Gaylord) 

B/t Walker South 

Road and Gaylord 

Road 

7 1,850 $138,750  $8,517,000  30.5 

60 
Joe Stafford 

Street 
Off of Florida Blvd 7 775 $58,125  $8,575,125  29.3 

61 Brannon Street 
B/t LA Hwy 447 

and Stump Street 
7 550 $41,250  $8,616,375  26.6 

62 Brookcrest Drive 
Located in Collins 

Place Subdivision 
7 2,300 $172,500  $8,788,875  22.5 

63 Concord Drive 
Located in Collins 

Place Subdivision 
7 800 $60,000  $8,848,875  22.2 

64 Ridgeway Drive 
Located in Collins 

Place Subdivision 
7 830 $62,250  $8,911,125  18.6 
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65 Cambridge Drive 
Located in Collins 

Place Subdivision 
7 450 $33,750  $8,944,875  14.8 

66 Hollydale Drive 
Located in Collins 

Place Subdivision 
7 400 $30,000  $8,974,875  14.5 

67 
OLIVER 

WHEAT ROAD 

B/t LA 63 and LA 

42 
8 15,300 $1,147,500  $10,122,375  63.8 

68 Country Lane 
Off of LA 22 in 

Maurepas 
8 3,800 $285,000  $10,407,375  41.2 

69 Miller Road 

B/t LA HWY 444 

and Gum Swamp 

Road 

8 15,950 $1,196,250  $11,603,625  54.9 

70 Pierson Road 
Located Off of Hwy 

190 
9 4,750 $356,250  $11,959,875  44.1 

71 Thompson Street 
Located off of Hwy 

190 
9 300 $22,500  $11,982,375  39.2 

72 
SIDNEY 

WOODS ROAD 

B/t Charles Holden 

Rd and Florida Blvd 

(US 190) 

9 5,270 $395,250  $12,377,625  38.8 

73 
Jro-Rey Street 

(AKA E School 

St) 

Located off of LA 

Hwy 43 
9 300 $22,500  $12,400,125  36.8 

74 
Dan Pierson 

Road 

Located Off of Hwy 

190 
9 5,900 $442,500  $12,842,625  35.6 

75 
OLD 

CC/SLAUGHTER 

PEN ROAD 

B/t Pea Ridge Road 

and LA 43 
9 6,900 $517,500  $13,360,125  35 

 

ROADS THAT ARE NOMINATED FOR 

CONSIDERATION TO AMEND THE 

PRIORITY LIST 

Council 

District 

Priority 

Rank 

Resolution 

Number 

Date of Adoption 

Henry Road (North Section) 8 tbs LPR NO. 15-086 March 12, 2015 

Henry Road (South Section)  8 tbs LPR NO. 15-086 March 12, 2015 

Lynn Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 15-095 March 17, 2015 

North Achord Road 1 tbs LPR NO. 15-167 June 11, 2015 

Karli Lane  

(Phase 2– Off of Ross Trail/Wagner Road) 

9 tbs LPR NO. 15-215 August 13, 2015 

South Satsuma Road (Phase 3) 6 tbs LPR NO. 15-215 August 13, 2015 

Peak Lane 7 tbs LPR NO. 15-215 August 23, 2015 

Charles Holden Road 9 tbs LPR NO. 16-086 February 25, 2016 

John Barber Road 9 tbs LPR NO. 16-086 February 25, 2016 

Nature’s Way 1 tbs LPR NO. 16-086 February 25, 2016 

Old CC Road 

(formerly known as Slaughter Pen Road) 

9 tbs LPR NO. 16-086 February 25, 2016 

Sidney Woods Road 9 tbs LPR NO. 16-086 February 25, 2016 

Leader Road 8 45 LPR NO. 17-052 January 26, 2017 

Crain Road 9 tbs LPR NO. 17-052 January 26, 2017 

Gum Swamp Road 

(South Section) 

8 tbs LPR NO. 17-052 January 26, 2017 

Olah Lane  9 tbs LPR NO. 17-052 January 26, 2017 

Kingfisher Street  2 tbs LPR NO. 17-055 February 9, 2017 

Spring Lake Drive                                  

(North Section) 

1 tbs LPR NO. 17-396 December 14, 2017 

Cedar Street 1 tbs LPR NO. 18-041 February 8, 2018 

New Port Drive 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-015 January 11, 2018 

Balmoral Drive 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-015  January 11, 2018 
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Timberlake Drive 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-015  January 11, 2018 

Shady Hollow Drive 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-015  January 11, 2018 

Timber Ridge Drive 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-015  January 11, 2018 

Alder Drive 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-015  January 11, 2018 

Cedar Street 1 tbs LPR NO. 18-041 February 8, 2018 

Abbey Lane (Westminster Subdivision) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Buckingham Avenue (Westminster 

Subdivision) 

6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Windsor Avenue (Westminster Subdivision) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Hampton Court (Westminster Subdivision) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Wimbledon Drive (Westminster Subdivision) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Big Ben Drive (Westminster Subdivision) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Parliament Drive (Westminster Subdivision) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Parkwood Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Greenwood Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Havenwood Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Hollyridge Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Glenbrooke Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Mulberry Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Hazelwood Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Burlwood Avenue (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Poplar Glen Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Robindale Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Cottonwood Court (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Avondale Court (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Silverwood Court (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Maplewood Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Sprucewood Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Pinebrook Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Mimosa Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Bell Wood Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Palmwood Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Ribbonwood Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Buffwood Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Sagewood Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Wynnewood Avenue (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Myrtle Wood Court (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Bronzewood Avenue (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Birchwood Court (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Mirkwood Court (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Jimmy Drive (Woodland Crossing) 6 tbs LPR NO. 18-216 July 12, 2018 

Fountain View Drive (Spring Lake subdivision) 1 tbs LPR NO. 18-345 November 8, 2018 

Ruby Lake Drive (Spring Lake subdivision) 1 tbs LPR NO. 18-345 November 8, 2018 

Diamond Lake Drive (Spring Lake subdivision) 1 tbs LPR NO. 18-345 November 8, 2018 

Garnet Lake Drive (Spring Lake subdivision) 1 tbs LPR NO. 18-345 November 8, 2018 
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Lake Terrace Drive (Spring Lake subdivision) 1 tbs LPR NO. 18-345 November 8, 2018 

Sapphire Drive (Spring Lake subdivision) 1 tbs LPR NO. 18-345 November 8, 2018 

Parkway Drive (South Haven Subdivision) 6 tbs LPR NO. 19-041 January 24, 2019 

Cheryl Drive 

(between Arlene Drive and Cheray Drive) 

2 tbs LPR NO. 19-136 April 25, 2019 

Grand Lake Boulevard (Lakeside Estates) 6 tbs LPR NO. 19-278 August 22, 2019 

Lake Borgne (Lakeside Estates) 6 tbs LPR NO. 19-278 August 22, 2019 

Lake Sabine Drive (Lakeside Estates) 6 tbs LPR NO. 19-278 August 22, 2019 

Lake Lery Drive (Lakeside Estates) 6 tbs LPR NO. 19-278 August 22, 2019 

Lake Bruin Drive (Lakeside Estates) 6 tbs LPR NO. 19-278 August 22, 2019 

Lake Bistneau Drive (Lakeside Estates) 6 tbs LPR NO. 19-278 August 22, 2019 

Black Lake Avenue (Lakeside Estates) 6 tbs LPR NO. 19-278 August 22, 2019 

White Lake Avenue (Lakeside Estates) 6 tbs LPR NO. 19-278 August 22, 2019 

Cross Lake Avenue (Lakeside Estates) 6 tbs LPR NO. 19-278 August 22, 2019 

Lake Salvador Drive (Lakeside Estates) 6 tbs LPR NO. 19-278 August 22, 2019 

Mack Road 1 tbs LPR NO. 19-329 October 10, 2019 

Mecca Road Extension 6 tbs LPR NO. 19-338 October 24, 2019 

Dialtha Drive (Easterly Lakes Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 20-064 February 6, 2020 

R Dawes Drive (Easterly Lakes Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 20-064 February 6, 2020 

Lucas Drive (Easterly Lakes Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 20-064 February 6, 2020 

Mary Drive (Easterly Lakes Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 20-064 February 6, 2020 

Page Drive (Easterly Lakes Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 20-064 February 6, 2020 

Ola Drive (Easterly Lakes Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 20-064 February 6, 2020 

Wyeth Drive (Easterly Lakes Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 20-064 February 6, 2020 

Stanton Hall Avenue (Easterly Lakes 

Subdivision) 

2 tbs LPR NO. 20-064 February 6, 2020 

Rosalie Avenue (Easterly Lakes Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 20-064 February 6, 2020 

Tezcuco Avenue(Easterly Lakes Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 20-064 February 6, 2020 

Cypress Point Lane 6 tbs LPR NO. 20-064 February 27, 2020 

Hunstock  Avenue 

Amended on May 14, 2020 changing from 

Drive to Avenue 

2 tbs LPR NO. 20-097 

LPR NO. 20-111 

March 12, 2020 

May 14, 2020 

Linder Road 3 tbs LPR NO. 20-114   May 14, 2020 

Charles King Road 9 tbs LPR NO. 20-197 June 25, 2020 

Good Road 9 tbs LPR NO. 20-216 July 9, 2020 

Oliver Wheat Road 8 tbs LPR NO. 20-236 July 23, 2020 

Baptiste Drive 1 tbs LPR NO. 21-037 January 28, 2021 

Nicholas Drive 1 tbs LPR NO. 21-037 January 28, 2021 

Joe Lena 9 tbs LPR NO. 21-091 March 11, 2021 

Oak Street 9 tbs LPR NO. 21-091 March 11, 2021 

Mulberry Street 9 tbs LPR NO. 21-091 March 11, 2021 

Linwood Street 4 tbs LPR NO. 21-171 May 27, 2021 

Railroad Avenue 4 tbs LPR NO. 21-171 May 27, 2021 

Third Street 4 tbs LPR NO. 21-171 May 27, 2021 

Rossow Court 6 tbs LPR NO. 21-171 May 27, 2021 
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Ashwood Court 6 tbs LPR NO. 21-171 May 27, 2021 

Cambridge Drive 7 tbs LPR NO. 21-171 May 27, 2021 

Hollydale Drive 7 tbs LPR NO. 21-171 May 27, 2021 

Concord Drive 7 tbs LPR NO. 21-171 May 27, 2021 

Ridgeway Drive 7 tbs LPR NO. 21-171 May 27, 2021 

Brookcrest Drive 7 tbs LPR NO. 21-171 May 27, 2021 

JW Lane 8 tbs LPR NO. 21-171 May 27, 2021 

Chene Blanc Lane 8 tbs LPR NO. 21-194 June 10, 2021 

Sparrow Road 8 tbs LPR NO. 21-254 August 12, 2021 

Noblisse Road 8 tbs LPR NO. 21-254 August 12, 2021 

Richardson Road 8 tbs LPR NO. 21-254 August 12, 2021 

Dick Hodges Road 9 tbs LPR NO. 21-322 October 28, 2021 

Olah Road 9 tbs LPR NO. 21-322 October 28, 2021 

Miller Road 8 tbs LPR NO. 21-377 December 2, 2021 

Columbus Drive (Crestwood Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 21-377 December 2, 2021 

Melrose Avenue (Richmond Place Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 21-377 December 2, 2021 

Petersburg Drive (Richmond Place Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 21-377 December 2, 2021 

Hunstock Avenue (Hunstock Hills Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 21-377 December 2, 2021 

Beverly Drive (Hunstock Hills Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 21-377 December 2, 2021 

Marion Drive (Hunstock Hills Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 21-377 December 2, 2021 

Dama Drive (Hunstock Hills Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 21-377 December 2, 2021 

Dama Drive (Hunstock Hills Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 21-377 December 2, 2021 

Ashley Drive (Hunstock Hills Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 21-377 December 2, 2021 

Gwendolyn Drive (Hunstock Hills Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 21-377 December 2, 2021 

All of the roads in Council District 8 that have 

not been overlayed in the last fifteen (15) years 

or more. 

8 tbs LPR NO. 21-398 December 16, 2021 

Elm Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 21-398 December 16, 2021 

Brannon Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 21-398 December 16, 2021 

James Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 21-398 December 16, 2021 

Leroy Magee Road 1 tbs LPR NO. 21-398 December 16, 2021 

Charlie Watts Road 1 tbs LPR NO. 21-398 December 16, 2021 

Percy Young 1 tbs LPR NO. 21-398 December 16, 2021 

Any road that is not on the list currently, that 

hasn’t been overlayed in fifteen (15) years, be 

added to the list for consideration 

6 tbs LPR NO. 21-398 December 16, 2021 

Oma Harris Road (the gravel portion) 

LPR NO. 22-065 Removed from consideration 

5 tbs LPR NO. 21-398 

*LPR NO. 22-065 

December 16, 2021 

February 24, 2022 

Traci Avenue 4 tbs LPR NO. 22-015 January 13, 2022 

Bruce Drive 4 tbs LPR NO. 22-015 January 13, 2022 

Isabella Courts (Cypress Gardens Subdivision) 3 tbs LPR NO. 22-015 January 13, 2022 

La Madeline Court (Cypress Gardens 

Subdivision) 

3 tbs LPR NO. 22-015 January 13, 2022 

Fern Drive 4 tbs LPR NO. 22-026 January 27, 2022 

Elmer Street 4 tbs LPR NO. 22-026 January 27, 2022 
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Montgomery Avenue 4 tbs LPR No. 22-026 January 27, 2022 

Bruce Drive 4 tbs LPR NO. 22-026 January 27, 2022 

Willow Brook Avenue 4 tbs LPR NO. 22-026 January 27, 2022 

Burgess Road  

(specifically from Arnold Road to Lockhart 

Road) 

3 tbs LPR NO. 22-066 February 24, 2022 

Gary Drive (located in Meadowbrook) 4 tbs LPR NO. 22-066 February 24, 2022 

Gray Eagle Drive  

(located in Gray’s Creek Subdivision) 

4 tbs LPR NO. 22-135 April 28, 2022 

River Pines 8 tbs LPR NO. 22-135  April 28, 2022 

Kinchen  6 tbs LPR NO. 22-135 April 28, 2022 

Myra Street 4 tbs LPR NO. 22-178 May 26, 2022 

Dunn Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 22-178 May 26, 2022 

Jim Tilley Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 22-178 May 26, 2022 

Twelve Oaks Avenue 7 tbs LPR NO. 22-178 May 26, 2022 

Meadow Brook Boulevard 7 tbs LPR NO. 22-282 July 14, 2022 

Regency Park 5 tbs LPR NO. 22-301 August 11, 2022 

Jo-Ro-Ray 9 tbs LPR NO. 22-301 August 11, 2022 

Thompson 9 tbs LPR NO. 22-301 August 11, 2022 

Amvets Road 9 tbs LPR NO. 22-301 August 11, 2022 

Pierson Road 9 tbs LPR NO. 22-301 August 11, 2022 

Dan Pierson Road 9 tbs LPR NO. 22-301 August 11, 2022 

Thoroughbred Lane 1 tbs LPR NO. 22-301 August 11, 2022 

Quarter Horse Lane 1 tbs LPR NO. 22-301 August 11, 2022 

Lynchburg Drive (Crestwood Subdivision) 2 tbs LPR NO. 22-386 October 13, 2022 

Jim Tilley 

(previously placed on list LPR NO. 22-178-

May 26, 2022) 

7 tbs LPR NO. 22-398 October 27, 2022 

Joe Stafford Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 22-398 October 27, 2022 

Milton Road (south of the interstate) 7 tbs LPR NO. 22-398 October 27, 2022 

Aydell Lane (east of bridge to Gaylord) 7 tbs LPR NO. 22-412 November 10, 2022 

Hartman from Old Walker South to the City 

limits (at least) 

7 tbs LPR NO. 22-412 November 10, 2022 

Old Walker South from Hartman to Vera 

McGowen 

7 tbs LPR NO. 22-412 November 10, 2022 

Weeping Willow 4 tbs LPR NO. 22-412 November 10, 2022 

College Drive (both sides of Burgess) 7 tbs LPR NO. 22-434 December 8, 2022 

Sycamore 7 tbs LPR NO. 22-434 December 8, 2022 

Lake Land (Three Lakes) 7 tbs LPR NO. 22-434 December 8, 2022 

Kelly Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 22-443 December 21, 2022 

Squirrel Crossing (was temporarily named Pond 

Road) 

7 tbs LPR NO. 22-444 December 21, 2022 

Pecan Street  

(was temporarily known as DPW Road located 

next to the DPW building 

 on Ball Park, between East Railroad and Ball 

Park Road)  

7 tbs LPR NO. 22-445 December 21, 2022 

Anne Margaret Lane 5 tbs LPR NO. 22-445 December 21, 2022 
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Vincent Place  5 tbs LPR NO. 22-445 December 21, 2022 

Wellington Avenue 5 tbs LPR NO. 22-445 December 21, 2022 

Josephine Street 4 tbs LPR NO. 22-445 December 21, 2022 

Deemer Street 4 tbs LPR NO. 22-445 December 21, 2022 

Gemmil Court   (Cypress Garden Subdivision) 3 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Brown Road (Located B/W LA Hwy 1026 and 

Joe May Road) 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Southpoint Drive (Portion) 5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

John L Lane (Located B/w Buddy Ellis Road to 

Brown Road) 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Powell Lane (Asphalt Section) Located off of 

La Hwy 1026 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Spillers Ranch Road (Located B/w Hwy 1026 

and Brown Road) 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Shady Bend Drive (Located in South Point 

Subdivision) 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Country Manor Avenue (Located in South Point 

Subdivision) 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Victory Lane  (Located off of Gloryland Way) 5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Andrews Road  (Located b/w LA 16 and LA 

447) 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Kirby Road  (Located off of LA Hwy 16) 5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Regency Park  (Located off of Vincent Road) 5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Scivique Road (Located B/w La Hwy 1032 and 

La Hwy 16) 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Gloryland Way (Located off of Forrest Delatte 

Road) 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Vincent Acres Circle (Located off of LA 

Hwy  16) 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Sunnybrook Drive (Located in South Point 

Subdivision) 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Cullen Road  (Located b/w LA 447 and 

Andrews Road) 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Waterford Court (Located in South Point 

Subdivision) 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Garrison Lane 

Located off of LA 1032 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Shadow Springs Blvd 

Located off of LA Hwy 16 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Partridge Lane 

Located off of Falcon Crest Drive 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Bond Road 

Located off of LA 1033 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Teakwood Drive 

Located in South Point Subdivision 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Woodstock Drive 

Located in Shadow Springs Estates 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Lafayette Street 

Located in Le Place Estates Subdivision 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Hemisphere Lane 

Located B/w La Hwy 1026 and Lee Ellis Road 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Sundown Drive 

Located in Rolling Meadows Subdivision 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Iberville Drive 

Located in Le Place Estates Subdivision 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Bienville Drive 

Located in Le Place Estates Subdivision 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 
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Arlington Avenue 

Located off of Harris Road 

5 tbs LPR NO. 23-028 January 12, 2023 

Snowdon Avenue 5 tbs LPR NO. 23-157 April 13, 2023 

Live Oak Avenue 2 tbs LPR NO. 23-157 April 13, 2023 

Calmes Road 2 tbs LPR NO. 23-157 April 13, 2023 

Benton 4 tbs LPR NO. 23-157 April 13, 2023 

Montgomery  4 tbs LPR NO. 23-157 April 13, 2023 

Dawes 4 tbs LPR NO. 23-157 April 13, 2023 

Myra 4 tbs LPR NO. 23-157 April 13, 2023 

Angie 4 tbs LPR NO. 23-157 April 13, 2023 

Tom 4 tbs LPR NO. 23-157 April 13, 2023 

Netterville 3 tbs LPR NO. 23-221 May 11, 2023 

Harrell 3 tbs LPR NO. 23-221 May 11, 2023 

Sutton Road 4 tbs LPR NO. 23-308 July 27, 2023 

Alesha Lane 1 tbs LPR NO. 23-347 August 10, 2023 

South Range 1 tbs LPR NO. 23-347 August 10, 2023 

Ohio Street 1 tbs LPR NO. 23-347 August 10, 2023 

Nottoway Drive (Alesha Plantation 

Subdivision) 

1 tbs LPR NO. 23-347 August 10, 2023 

Oak Alley (Alesha Plantation Subdivision) 1 tbs LPR NO. 23-347 August 10, 2023 

Rosedown Drive (Alesha Plantation 

Subdivision) 

1 tbs LPR NO. 23-347 August 10, 2023 

Nan Wesley 2 tbs LPR NO. 23-347 August 10, 2023 

Audubon Avenue (Plantation Garden Homes) 5 tbs LPR NO. 23-364 August 24, 2023 

Tara Drive (Plantation Garden Homes) 5 tbs LPR NO. 23-364 August 24, 2023 

Plantation Lake Avenue 5 tbs LPR NO. 23-364 August 24, 2023 

Quiet Creek Drive 5 tbs LPR NO. 23-364 August 24, 2023 

Glenbrook 4 tbs LPR NO. 23-397 September 14, 2023 

Elm Street 4 tbs LPR NO. 23-413 September 28, 2023 

Netterville (added in duplicate: was added on                 

May 11, 2023 by LPR NO. 23-221) 

3 tbs LPR NO. 23-413 September 28, 2023 

Kropog Lane 9 tbs LPR NO. 23-413 September 28, 2023 

Strawberry Lane 9 tbs LPR NO. 23-413 September 28, 2023 

South Palmetto Street 7 Tbs LPR NO. 23-450 October 26, 2023 

Fletcher Lane 7 tbs LPR NO. 23-450 October 26, 2023 

Stump Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 23-450 October 26, 2023 

Brannon Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 23-450 October 26, 2023 

Dawn Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 23-450 October 26, 2023 

Fisher Road 3 tbs LPR NO. 23-450 October 26, 2023 

Dawes  4 tbs LPR NO. 23-450 October 26, 2023 

Angie Street 4 tbs LPR NO. 23-450 October 26, 2023 

Tom Drive  4 tbs LPR NO. 23-450 October 26, 2023 

Aime Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 23-450 November 9, 2023 

Clarence Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 23-450 November 9, 2023 

JR Drive 7 tbs LPR NO. 23-450 November 9, 2023 
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Glascock Street 7 tbs LPR NO. 23-450 November 9, 2023 

Hodges Lane 7 tbs LPR NO. 23-450 November 9, 2023 

Spring Ranch Road 6 tbs LPR NO. 23-530 December 14, 2023 

Airport Road 6 tbs LPR NO. 23-530 December 14, 2023 

Atchafalaya Avenue 6 tbs LPR NO. 24-019 January 11, 2024 

Balmoral Drive (curve only that meets 

Pennbrook) 

6 tbs LPR NO. 24-019 January 11, 2024 

Pennbrook Avenue (curve only that meets Balmoral) 6 tbs LPR NO. 24-019 January 11, 2024 

Bastille Drive 5 tbs LPR NO. 24-076 February 8, 2024 

Beauregard Avenue 5 tbs LPR NO. 24-076 February 8, 2024 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS:  NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 21a, “Board (re)appointment(s)/Resignation(s): 

Recreation District No. 1”, and called upon Councilman Ricky Goff. 

 

Councilman Ricky Goff explained that Recreation District No. 1 is a non-functioning recreation 

district located in the Walker area.  He advised that he was on that board and revitalized that board 

to try and get a funding mechanism for their parks. He stated that he was still on the paperwork as 

that person, and as you know, as an elected official you cannot serve on that board.  Councilman 

Goff wished to submit his resignation from Recreation District No. 1. 

 

LPR NO. 24-077 

MOTION was made by Ricky Goff and duly seconded by Dean Coates to accept the resignation 

of Ricky Goff from Recreation District No. 1. 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 21b, “Board (re)appointment(s)/Resignation(s): Fire 

Protection District No. 4 – Ricky Goff”. 

 

The chair called upon Councilman Goff to address this agenda item. 

 

Councilman Goff stated that Mr. Leslie Falks is a board member at DEMCO, and is very active in 

the community. He’s done a great job on the fire department both as a board member and a 

volunteer many, many, many years ago.  He wished to reappoint him to Fire Protection District 

No. 4’s board. 
 

LPR NO. 24-078 

MOTION was made by Ricky Goff and duly seconded by Lonnie Watts to reappoint Leslie Falks 

(resident of Council District 1) to Fire Protection District No. 4; this two (2) year term 

will expire on January 1, 2026. 
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Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 21c, “Board (re)appointment(s)/Resignation(s): Planning 

and Zoning Commission”, and called upon Councilman Lonnie Watts who wished to reappoint 

Norman Engler to the Livingston Parish Planning and Zoning Commission. 

 

Councilwoman Erin Sandefur stated that she felt like she owed the public an explanation.  She 

advised that she supports a Council person in their appointments but in this particular instance she 

is unable to and she felt like she needed to voice that and explain that in order to maintain the 

integrity of a cohesive working Council. 

 

LPR NO. 24-079 

MOTION was made by Lonnie Watts and duly seconded by Ricky Goff to reappoint Norman 

Engler (resident of Council District 1) to the Livingston Parish Planning and Zoning 

Commission; term of reappointment will coincide with Livingston Parish Council 

members’ terms of office. 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. TAYLOR, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: MS. SANDEFUR, MR. COATES, MR. MANGUS 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: MR. ERDEY  
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 21d, “Waterway Commission – Dean Coates, John 

Mangus”. 

 

Councilman Dean Coates stated that they had the reappointments in the audience and asked them 

to come to the front and introduce themselves to the Council members. He advised that there’s a 

lot of things that the Waterway Commission does and they would like to explain that to everyone.  

 

Public input: Perry Picou, resident of Bear Island, Maurepas, LA and Waterway Commissioner 
 

Mr. Picou advised that he was born and raised and grew up on the rivers.  He started the Waterway 

Commission in 2004 for Livingston Parish.  He explained that the Waterway Commission wrote 

all the criteria for all of the idle zones throughout the Parish.  Livingston Parish has more 

waterways than any other parish in the state of Louisiana, being some six hundred (600) nautical 

miles.  Mr. Picou is the last original board member of the Waterway Commission.  There are five 

(5) members and two (2) alternates on the board. They begin meeting in April and meet at the 

Killian Town Hall on the first Tuesday of the month at six o’clock (6:00) p.m. Mr. Picou discussed 

their meeting agendas, the public that sometimes attends their meetings, how they deal with 

complaints received, they put up flags as well as install signs on a volunteer basis.  They usually 

take three (3) or (4) boat rides a year to place orange flags to help boating traffic see signs along 

the river. He reported that there were twenty-two (22) deaths in the year 2022.  Most were alcohol 

related boating accidents and drownings. He reported that last year there were seven (7) accidents 

and no fatalities.  Mr. Picou wanted to share some things on their wish list that they have been 

promised for the last three (3) years that would help the drainage and make the river waterways a 

lot safer. He shared several places that needed the waterways to be cleaned out. He invited 

everyone to attend their meetings. He wished to thank Mr. Ronnie Sharp, Mayor of Killian, for 

letting the Waterway Commission use their facility over the years and his crew, Livingston Parish 
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Waterway Patrol, “Little Ronnie” Sharp, Louisiana Wildlife and Fisheries and he also wished to 

thank Eric Edwards with Tourism who has provided funding to help the Waterway Commission. 

 

The chair asked if Councilman Coates wished to reappoint Mr. Perry Picou.  He advised that he 

did, however, he needed to add a few more, Mr. Ernie Balfantz, Kerry McNabb and Mr. Perry 

Picou.  He thanked Mr. Picou for his service with the Waterway Commission. 

   

LPR NO. 24-080 

MOTION was made by Dean Coates and duly seconded by Joseph “Joe” Erdey to reappoint the 

following members to the Livingston Parish Waterway Commission and whose two (2) 

year terms will expire on January 1, 2026:  

 

• Perry Picou (resident of Council District 8)  

• Ernie Balfantz (resident of Council District 8)  

• Kerry McNabb (resident of Council District 8)  

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

Councilman John Mangus stated that he wished to reappoint Ms. Cathy Posey as an alternate to 

the Waterway Commission. 

 

LPR NO. 24-081 

MOTION was made by John Mangus and duly seconded by Ricky Goff to reappoint Cathy Posey 

(resident of Council District 6) as an alternate to the Livingston Parish Waterway 

Commission; whose two (2) year terms will expire on January 1, 2026.  

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 21e, “Board (re)appointment(s)/Resignation(s): Master Plan 

Review Committee – Billy Taylor”. 
 

LPR NO. 24-082 

MOTION was made by Billy Taylor and duly seconded by Dean Coates to appoint Zabrina Pitre 

(resident of Council District 3) to the Livingston Parish Master Plan Review 

Committee; the term of this appointment does not expire as committee members serve 

at the pleasure of the Livingston Parish Council. 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
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Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 21f, “Livingston Parish Airport District – Dean Coates”. 

 

Councilman Coates stated that he would like to accept the resignation of Thomas “Bruiser” 

Bryson, III from the Livingston Parish Airport District and appoint Brent Ballard. 
 

LPR NO. 24-083 

MOTION was made by Dean Coates and duly seconded by Billy Taylor to accept the resignation 

of Thomas “Bruiser” Bryson (resident of Council District 8) from the Livingston Parish 

Airport District; effective date of resignation being February 8, 2024; and whose five 

(5) year term of appointment expires on January 1, 2028. 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

LPR NO. 24-084 

MOTION was made by Dean Coates and duly seconded by John Mangus to appoint Brent Ballard 

(resident of Council District 8) to the Livingston Parish Airport District; filling the 

vacancy left by Thomas “Bruiser” Bryson’s resignation; and who serve out the 

remainder of the five (5) year term of appointment that expires on January 1, 2028. 

 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows: 
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had carried and was adopted on February 8, 2024. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

Councilman Dean Coates stated that he wanted to add something real quick just to show the 

cohesiveness of.  He advised that Mayor Ronnie Sharp was present to support Brent Ballard as 

well as Town of Killian Alderman Mr. Henley. 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda item number 21g, “Livingston Parish Sewer District” and called upon 

Councilman Ryan Chavers. 

 

Councilman Chavers advised that he wished to remove this item.  He wished to keep his 

appointment to that board. 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

The chair addressed agenda items 22a and b: 

 “Committee Report(s):     

a. Finance committee 

b. Ordinance committee” 

 

The chair advised that the Ordinance Committee had not met yet.  He then called upon Councilman 

John Mangus, chairman of the Finance Committee. Councilman Mangus reported that the 

committee had met for their first meeting.  They heard reports from Mr. Mickey Morris, Parish 

Finance Director, and he also explained a little bit about the Council’s expenditures and 

discretionary spending.  Mosquito Abatement was also discussed.  He advised that the committee 

did not have any recommendations for the Council at that time. 

 



30 | P a g e  
 

Councilman Dean Coates advised that he wished to schedule an Ordinance committee on February 

19th.   

 

The chair stated that he would like to remove Randy Smith, Larry Davis, Brian Ross and Robert 

Bergeron from Finance and Ordinance committees 

----------------------------------------- 
The chair addressed agenda item number 23, “District Attorney’s Report:”.  Mr. Brad Cascio 

wished to compliment the chair and stated that this was the most efficient meeting that they have 

had in a long time and thanked him.  

------------------------------------------------- 

The chair wished to thank the Parish President and stated that it was a pleasure to have him present 

at their meeting that night. He advised that the expertise that the Parish President brought with him 

was fantastic. 

----------------------------------------- 

Councilman Dean Coates advised that the Ordinance committee that was just scheduled happens 

to be on President’s Day and they need to move it to Tuesday. It was determined that they were 

not going to schedule the committee meeting at the close of the Council meeting, but would 

announce it at a later date. 

----------------------------------------- 
Councilman John Mangus wished to announce that Immaculate Conception and Knights of 

Columbus were having their fish fry for the start of lent meals.  He encouraged everyone to show 

their support. 

 

Having no further business, a motion to adjourn was requested until the next regular meeting being 

scheduled on Thursday, February 22, 2024, at the hour of six o’clock (6:00) p.m. in Livingston, 

Louisiana. 
 

LPR NO. 24-085 

MOTION was offered by Erin Sandefur and duly seconded by Lonnie Watts to adjourn the 

February 8, 2024 regular meeting of the Livingston Parish Council. 
 

Upon being submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows:  
 

YEAS: MR. ERDEY, MS. SANDEFUR, MR. WASCOM, MR. CHAVERS, MR. COATES, 

MR. TAYLOR, MR. MANGUS, MR. WATTS, MR. GOFF 
 

NAYS: NONE 
 

ABSENT: NONE 
 

ABSTAIN: NONE 
 

Thereupon the chair declared that the Motion had been carried and was adopted and that the 

meeting was adjourned. 

--------------------------------------------------------------- 

\s\ Sandy C. Teal    \s\ John Wascom __ 
Sandy C. Teal, Council clerk               John Wascom, Council chairman  
 

The audio and video for this meeting may be found in its entirety on the Livingston 
Parish Council’s YouTube page at: 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ymha_oPY3R4&t=2514s 
It may also be found on the Livingston Parish Council’s website at: 
https://www.livingstonparishcouncil.com/  
 

If you have any questions, please contact Sandy Teal at the Livingston Parish Council 
office at (225)686-3027. 
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